TASK FORCE MEETING IN ISRAEL 

9-11 January 2015 

PRESENT: Mark Budow, Andrew Elder, Christian Linclau, Andre Matalon, Tove Mathiesen, Heide Otten, Michele Paree. 

AFTERMATH OF CANCELLATION OF THE ISRAEL CONFERENCE 

The close collaboration between the Israeli Balint Society (IBS) and the Task Force (TF) in the run-up to the conference was recalled, along with the process and reasons for the eventual cancellation. The intense feeling of disappointment expressed by Mark was shared. The overriding reason for cancellation had been that the Staff Group felt they would be unable to contain the feelings brought into the conference arising from conflicts and anxieties about the war. 

Mark then spoke of the successful small conference held in its place at Karei-Deshe at which about twelve international delegates joined members of the Israeli Balint Society. The theme had been ‘Balint at a time of Conflict’. Mark stated how important it had been for the Israeli Society to hold a small and intimate event to begin to deal with the loss of the conference; to begin to mourn the death of Benyamin Maoz; and to consider the professional difficulties associated with the trauma of the Israeli-Palestinian war and continuing conflict. The event had incorporated a creative use and discussion of participants’ dreams. 

This led to a general discussion of the difficulties of conflict: in the doctor-patient relationship; between colleagues; within organisations; and arising from sometimes strongly held different views about political and social matters. The theme of ‘conflict and containment’ resonated throughout our discussions. 
It was stressed that a ‘Russian doll’ structure of layers of reflection was necessary in all aspects of Balint work starting from the structure of a Balint group itself and including the supervision and training of leaders and then the continuing need for reflection/supervision of the supervisors and trainers. 

This emphasis has been a major feature of the Task Force’s approach which it will continue to develop. 

DOCUMENT TO SUMMARISE FIRST TWO LEADERSHIP CONFERENCES

A document will be produced to summarise the work of the Task Force so far. It was decided that a digest of existing reports would be prepared to include feedback from the Copenhagen and Charleroi conferences (and a summary of the questions relevant to leadership which were raised by participants). In addition, all participants who attended the first two conferences will be sent a brief e-questionnaire to ask whether attending the leadership events has resulted in any significant changes in their Balint work. The responses will be included in the report.   

GUIDELINES FOR ACCREDITATION OF BALINT LEADERS

The present guidelines set minimal standards for the accreditation of Balint leaders and were agreed in 1998. They are publicised on the IBF website and member societies are required ‘to have developed guidelines for Leadership Accreditation in accordance with the Guidelines drawn up by the IBF. All these criteria will need to be submitted to and approved by the IBF Council (in effect the Board)’. 

After a full discussion of possible ways of updating or modifying the guidelines, the following approach was agreed. 

IBF should maintain its open and inclusive approach to membership and therefore not make the guidelines an obstacle to affiliation. Conditions differ markedly from country to country. National societies should remain the ‘standard setting’ body in each individual country. However, within this general approach, the present (minimal) guidelines will be reworded and brought up to date. 
A FRAMEWORK FOR DEVELOPMENT

Our main suggestion is for IBF to adopt a role which is both information sharing and developmental. The Task Force would take the lead in establishing a ‘FRAMEWORK FOR DEVELOPMENT’ for LEADERSHIP TRAINING; for ACCREDITATION, for SUPERVISION and for BALINT LEADERSHIP TRAINERS. 

This framework would begin with a description of the tasks and capacities needed for Balint group leadership and the reasons for this, including some of the principles and concepts which underlie Balint work. It would then progress to a description, and discussion of how these might be acquired and maintained. It is hoped that the framework would be relevant to all societies and become a frame of reference for societies to think about the development and maintenance of their Balint work. The spirit would not be ‘IBF laying down standards from on high’ but IBF establishing a shared developmental framework in which different societies can learn from each other and assist in each other’s development, based on learning from shared experience. The Task Force will begin drafting this Framework for Development and will present it for initial feedback and discussion at the council meeting at Malmo. 

The Board will consider requesting member societies to submit (either in a designated part of the website or as part of their reports) information about planned developments in leadership training arising out of the IBF framework. 
The Board might also invite applications for funding to support specific developments. For example, to hold a twice-yearly leaders’ training workshop in partnership with IBF Balint leadership trainers (see below) or to employ distance supervision.  

CONTINUING CONTACT/ NETWORKS

In line with our wish to foster an approach based on communication and mutual learning, we discussed how a more active network of Balint leaders might come into existence. We discussed the need to develop ways of ‘continuing the conversations’ which become stimulated at the two-yearly leadership conferences. At present the conferences are ‘isolated events’, not part of a continuing process. It would be helpful if the ‘dots’ in this process became a little more joined up. 

Ideas for moving in this direction included the task force becoming involved in the organisation of the ‘leaders’ groups’ at international congresses. This would mean greater continuity of thinking about leadership events – an annual event. At present the organising of leaders’ groups at international congresses is the responsibility of the hosting society. 

Time will be set aside to discuss these proposals for leadership development at the next international congress in Metz. And at the next international leadership conference (autumn 2016) the task force will facilitate the development of leadership support networks who might continue their contact by Skype or similar technology. Societies would be asked to suggest someone who would be interested in being the named person/participating in such an international network. 

Information sharing - in the session on leadership at Heidelberg, it was suggested that all societies should post their present arrangements and programme for Training, Accreditation and Supervision on the IBF website (in the members only section). It would be helpful if this can be done in a way which facilitates ‘openness and problem sharing’ rather than an ‘official statement’ to the outside world. 

The reports do already ask societies if they are doing any work on leadership. 

Maybe a members only designated site on IBF website could be created for leadership development, discussions, requests, and a place where societies can publish projects, papers, thoughts that might be helpful to others? In future, minutes of Task Force meetings will be posted on web.       

SUPPORTING SMALL SOCIETIES 

THE PRESENT SCENE
Exceptional individuals have always played a significant role in the spread and development of Balint work in other countries through personal contacts and building relationships. This has been the case in many countries including the USA and Australia. In more recent years the German Balint Society (DBS) in particular has been active in assisting other countries (at present in Russia, China, Turkey and Iran as well as closer to home in Austria and Holland).

What role should IBF play in supporting smaller societies?  

For the purposes of this report we have summarised some recent activities and requests for help received by IBF: 

GREECE

IBF has recently received a request for help from a Greek colleague (who in turn has received initial help from the British Society) who in her correspondence states the following: 

‘We are in need of more leaders and supervisors in Greece.’

‘…it would be good for everybody if the people who got involved, had some kind of formal accreditation….my question is…what we do with people who can function as group leaders and supervisors but haven’t got an official accreditation or have earned an accreditation in another country. Is there a provision in IBF that allows for accredited leaders from one country to train groups or leaders in another country?’

‘If you asked me, I’d say that IBF needs to come up with procedures that will facilitate the development of an international learning environment.’  

CHINA

After initial contact (about five years ago) between the DBS and China, Heide has convened an international group to visit Beijing (annually) to help in establishing Balint groups and now the beginnings of leadership training. This group consists of experienced Balint leader/trainers from Israel, Australia, UK, US and Germany.  

ROMANIA

In 2013 the Task Force wrote to societies asking whether there had been any further developments in their procedures for leadership training and accreditation since the survey in 2010. In quoting the reply from the Romanian Society in full, we hope to illustrate how our suggestions might actively assist in the development of smaller societies. 

1. There have been no significant changes since our reply to the request in 2010. We continue with two workshops a year for our Balint group leaders. Approx 12-15 leaders each time. Once a year we invite a trainer from abroad.

2. We would be interested in networking with other Balint Group leaders. And in participating in international trainings as far as finances permit. Or even to hosting a training workshop in Romania, organised together with the IBF initiative on leadership. 

3. Maybe elaborating in a work group some guidelines or a kind of (small) handbook for Balint Group leaders and sharing them in all national Balint societies would be very useful.  

ROLE OF IBF IN SUPPORTING SMALL SOCIETIES

Our emphasis was on the need for openness, communication and mutual learning. Experience is gained in these ventures which it is important to share. Clearer and well publicised means of support would be beneficial to small or nascent societies. Those involved in such projects (Balint leadership trainers) would benefit from a network of support and mutual learning. Personal relationships are often the initial building blocks for new Balint developments. It would not be helpful to inhibit this but we thought it would be helpful if there was a clearer and more explicit ‘network of trainers’ available to new societies or to individual societies who receive requests for help. One of the benefits of the leadership initiative has been to put the different strengths of national traditions together. In our view, this ‘internationalised experience’ would also be beneficial to countries who are seeking assistance in their training programmes.

TECHNOLOGY

Experience is being acquired in many countries of using technology (Skype/Video) for distance supervision and leadership training. At present this is being used in leadership training between Beirut and South Carolina*. Recently an international group of young family doctors (who are part of the Vasco de Gama group) have asked for video/skype leadership and this is being provided from USA. Skype/video is used in New Zealand and Australia.   

A NETWORK OF BALINT LEADERSHIP TRAINERS will be developed. A biennial workshop/meeting of Balint Leadership Trainers will be held (separate from leadership conferences) to learn from each other and share experience. Members of the Task Force (past and present) might form the nucleus of such a group. IBF could move to accrediting and publicising a list of Balint Leadership Trainers. 

During the above discussion we were reminded of the need (and difficulties of finding!) a balance between apostolic enthusiasm and the constant need in Balint work for inward reflection.  

FUTURE ROLE OF TASK FORCE
This meeting was particularly helpful in providing time to reflect on the future role of the Task Force without the pressure of arranging a leadership event. In essence we are suggesting that the role develops from (mainly) arranging conferences to a more active role in facilitating an international network of Balint leaders and creating a Framework for Development which would be useful to all countries as well as those who are just starting out on their Balint journey. 

In addition to the roles of the Task Force which have been outlined throughout the report, two further ones were suggested. The Guidelines for Societies hosting international congresses should be amended to include guidance on establishing effective leaders’ meetings during congresses. 

We also returned to the question of ‘conflict’ with which we had started our meeting. If conflict arises in the course of an international meeting, could the Task Force have a role in conflict resolution – perhaps by convening a group discussion to include those actively caught up in the conflict?

MEMBERSHIP OF TASK FORCE 

A balance is needed between a slowly changing membership of the Task Force and sufficient continuity to develop a productive working group. We recommend sticking with the present guidelines that there is a change of membership (at least) every two years. The five members of the ‘core’ group are joined by two further members – one from each of the consecutive conference-hosting societies. In order to maintain working continuity, some members may need to remain on the Task Force for up to ten years.   

CHANGING MEMBERSHIP

Heide has stepped down from membership of the task Force at this meeting. 

Board will invite and appoint her replacement. 

Andrew will step down following the next (2016) leadership conference.  

Tove will take over from Andrew as coordinator of the group and will work with Andrew in the preparation of the next conference.

Andre and Christian will continue as members of the Task Force Five.

Michele will leave after introduction of the new member from the next society hosting the 2016 leadership event. 

Mark will stay on until after the next leadership event.

Heide was warmly thanked for her considerable contribution to the work of the Task Force

A GROWING GROUP OF BALINT LEADERSHIP TRAINERS

After the International Congress in 2017 (Oxford) the Task Force will have included the following (13) members: Don, Michel, Heide, Andrew, Andre, Christian, Tove, Michele, Mark and two new members replacing Andrew and Heide, a new member from the 2016 host country and a new member from the 2018 host country. 

These thirteen people could form the core of a gradually increasing number of Balint leadership trainers.  

ADVICE TO BOARD ABOUT NEW MEMBERS

We discussed some of the considerations for inviting new members of Task Force.

The Board will invite societies to put forward names and give some guidance on the criteria that it would consider helpful. 

We suggest the following considerations:

A new member of the Task Force should have attended (at least) one of the international leadership conferences; should be actively involved in leadership development in their own country, not necessarily in a senior position and able (practically) to attend meetings. 

In making an appointment the following are general considerations:

Maintaining a balance of GPs and analytic thinking/experience on the Task Force.  

Also gender balance

Some members need to be native English speakers.

Good to rotate membership to different countries but also to maintain a mixture of members from the main Balint traditions, not necessarily from those countries but representative of that thinking.  

 HEIDE’S FAREWELL

Heide spoke of her sadness in leaving the group. In making parting comments, she wanted to emphasise the need for IBF to remain open to new countries where doctors were struggling to gain experience of Balint work. She also spoke of occasions where conflicts had arisen between IBF and national societies over different attitudes to Balint work. This led to our considering whether the Task Force might play a role in the future in conflict resolution where conflicts had arisen in the setting of IBF international events. 

And we had arrived, at the end of our meeting, at the place where we had started! 

* Balint Seminars: the transatlantic experience through videoconference. Antoun, J., Johnson, A., Brock, C., et al. Oxford: Family Practice, 2014, Vol. 31, No. 6, 733-738
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